UNIVERSIDAD SAN FRANCISCO DE QUITO USFQ

Colegio de Posgrados

Understanding Low-Income Students' Motivations to Learn English as a Second Language at Universidad Central del Ecuador, 2022

Edwin Adrián Mocha Duchi

Maestría en Enseñanza de Inglés Como Segundo Idioma Scott Gibson

Trabajo de titulación de posgrado presentado como requisito para la obtención del título de Maestría en Enseñanza de Inglés como Segundo Idioma

Quito, Enero 3 2023

UNIVERSIDAD SAN FRANCISCO DE QUITO USFQ COLEGIO DE POSGRADOS

HOJA DE APROBACIÓN DE TRABAJO DE TITULACIÓN

Understanding Low-Income Students' Motivations to Learn English as a Second Language at Universidad Central del Ecuador, 2022

Edwin Adrián Mocha Duchi

Scott Thomas Gibson	
PhD in English	
Director del Programa de Maestría en	
Enseñanza de Inglés como Segunda Lengua	
Paolo Moncagatta	
PhD in Political Science	
Decano del Colegio de Ciencias	
Sociales y Humanidades COCISOH	
Hugo Burgos Yánez	
PhD in Media Studies	
Decano del Colegio de Posgrados	

© DERECHOS DE AUTOR

Por medio del presente documento certifico que he leído todas las Políticas y Manuales de la Universidad San Francisco de Quito USFQ, incluyendo la Política de Propiedad Intelectual USFQ, y estoy de acuerdo con su contenido, por lo que los derechos de propiedad intelectual del presente trabajo quedan sujetos a lo dispuesto en esas Políticas.

Asimismo, autorizo a la USFQ para que realice la digitalización y publicación de este trabajo en el repositorio virtual, de conformidad a lo dispuesto en la Ley Orgánica de Educación Superior del Ecuador.

Nombre del estudiante: Edwin Adrián Mocha Duchi

Código de estudiante: 00322936

C.I.: 0104905377

Lugar y fecha: Quito, 3 de Enero de 2023.

ACLARACIÓN PARA PUBLICACIÓN

Nota: El presente trabajo, en su totalidad o cualquiera de sus partes, no debe ser considerado como una publicación, incluso a pesar de estar disponible sin restricciones a través de un repositorio institucional. Esta declaración se alinea con las prácticas y recomendaciones presentadas por el Committee on Publication Ethics COPE descritas por Barbour et al. (2017) Discussion document on best practice for issues around theses publishing, disponible en http://bit.ly/COPETheses.

UNPUBLISHED DOCUMENT

Note: The following graduation project is available through Universidad San Francisco de Quito USFQ institutional repository. Nonetheless, this project – in whole or in part – should not be considered a publication. This statement follows the recommendations presented by the Committee on Publication Ethics COPE described by Barbour et al. (2017) Discussion document on best practice for issues around theses publishing available on http://bit.ly/COPETheses.

DEDICATORIA

A todas esas personas que formaron parte y me ayudaron en este proceso de estudiar la maestría. En especial para mis padres Sandra Duchi y Ruben Mocha.

AGRADECIMIENTOS

Gracias a todos los estudiantes que participaron en este estudio. A mis directores de tesis Tiago y Scott. Gracias a la Universidad Central del Ecuador y a la USFQ por permitirme hacer el estudio.

RESUMEN

Este trabajo examina las orientaciones motivacionales para aprender inglés de estudiantes universitarios ecuatorianos. Este estudio exploró el yo L2 ideal de los participantes y el yo L2 debe ser del Sistema del Yo Motivacional L2 de Dörnyei y la comunidad imaginada, la identidad imaginada del marco teórico de inversión de Darvin (2019) y Norton (2015). Se recolectaron datos de veinte participantes y cuatro entrevistas individuales a estudiantes de pregrado de la Universidad Central del Ecuador (UCE). La motivación y la inversión representaban los deseos de los estudiantes de idiomas, y eran situacionales y contextuales. Estas orientaciones se complementaron entre sí de tal manera que los estudiantes a veces compartían la motivación instrumental y el yo ideal de la L2, identidades imaginadas (inversión) o tenían ambas, pero con un enfoque diferente. La motivación instrumental de los estudiantes trascendió sus orientaciones de inversión.

Palabras clave: motivación; comunidades imaginadas; identidades imaginadas; postura internacional; inglés como lengua extranjera;

ABSTRACT

This paper examines the motivation orientations to learn English of Ecuadorian undergraduate students. This study explored the participants' ideal L2 self and ought-to L2 self from Dörnyei's L2 Motivational Self System and imagined community, imagined identity from the theoretical framework of investment from Darvin (2019) and Norton (2015). Data were collected from twenty participants and four individual interviews from undergraduate students at Universidad Central del Ecuador (UCE). Motivation and investment represented language learners' desires, and they were situational and contextual. These orientations complemented each other in such that students sometimes shared instrumentality motivation, and ideal L2 self, imagined identities (investment) or they had both but with a different focus. Students' instrumental motivation transcended their investment orientations.

Key words: motivation; imagined communities; imagined identities; international posture; English as a foreign language; Ecuadorian students

TABLA DE CONTENIDO

Resumen	
Abstract	5
List of Tables	7
Introduction	8
Literature Review and Theoretical Framework The Role of Motivation in Language Learning Investment: Imagined Communities and Imagined Identities L2 Motivational Self-System International Posture Ecuadorian EFL Curriculum	15 17 19
Methodology	29
Findings	33
Discussion	44
International Posture	44
Ideal L2-Self	44
Ought-to-L2 Self	45
Imagined Identites and Communities	45
L2 Learning: Classroom Environment	46
Discussion Conlusion	48
Conclusion	50
References	52
Appendix	56
Appendix A	57

LIST OF TABLES

- TABLE #1. COMMUNICATION IN ENGLISH
- TABLE #2. SPEAKING ENGLISH OUTSIDE THE CLASSROOM
- TABLE #3. COMFORTABLE SPEAKING ENGLISH
- TABLE #4. TEACHER'S MOTIVATION TO TOWARDS ENGLISH LEARNING
- TABLE #5. IMPORTANCE OF THE ENGLISH CULTURE
- TABLE #6. TIME DEDICATED TO ENGLISH OUTSIDE OF THE CLASSROOM
- TABLE #7. READING MATERIAL OUTSIDE THE CLASSROOM
- TABLE #8. ENGLISH CONTENT IN THE CLASSROOM
- TABLE #9. FAMILY IMPORTANCE OF THE ENGLISH LANGUAGE
- TABLE #10. ENGLISH LANGUAGE AND PROFESSIONAL CAREER
- TABLE #11. ONE-ON-ONE INTERVIEW EXCERPTS

INTRODUCTION

In today's globalized world, language learning has become an important component of the education process. As a result of globalization, the English language has become the world's lingua franca, and this has affected language policies (Jenkins, 2007; Seidlhofer, 2005; Widdowson, 1993). Like in many countries, the Ministry of Education in Ecuador has executed several actions and introduced a curriculum intended at improving English as a foreign language (EFL) learning in the country (Ministerio de Educación, 2016). In fact, English is the foreign language officially taught in private and public educational establishments nationwide (Curriculo Lenjua Extranjera, 2016; 2018). Despite the implementation of EFL curriculums, the actual level of knowledge of English in Ecuador is low, as evidenced by its proficiency ranking in the English First standardized exam (EF, 2020; 2021; 2022). The international company specialized in teaching languages, English First (EF), conducted the twelfth edition of the study entitled "EF English Proficiency Index". In the study for the year 2022, it was announced that Ecuador was ranked 82 out of 111 globally and 18 out of 20 among Latin American countries (EF, 2022). Similarly, previous editions of the study ranked Ecuador 18 out of 18 among Latin American countries for the years 2019 and 2020 (EF, 2019; 2020). Moreover, the exams showcased that Latin America as a region have continually improved their scores over the past year, with more countries in the moderate proficiency category. However, Ecuador's score positioned it in the 'low proficiency' category calculated by Education First (EF) which corresponds to the lower half of the Common European Framework of References of Languages (CEFR) English level B1 and A2 language proficiency (EF, 2022).

Ecuador has continually demonstrated low levels of English, despite ongoing efforts and policies aimed on improving the quality of English teaching and learning. This is particularly worrisome due to the trends in the region and the ongoing push by the country's

Ministry of Education. Various studies outside of Ecuador (Dhanasobhon, 2006; Noom-ura, 2013; Wiriyaachitra, 2002) have listed the multiple factors that can impede English language learning for students. For instance, Gulnaz, Ahmad and Mandouh (2016) explain that factors ranging from teachers' insufficient knowledge of the English language to class-size and inadequate infrastructure are integral to students' English language attainment. The problem, as these studies indicate, is often framed as one of resources, pedagogy, or culture. A growing strand in the literature, however, has strived to foreground the role of motivation in the process of English language learning.

To understand how motivation is conceived, it is essential look beyond theories of a psychological nature (Gardner, Dörnyei) and consider those of a sociocultural nature of motivation (Darvin, 2021; Norton, 2012). As an example, the study completed in Thailand by Noom-ura (2013) found that the main components that impede learning are students' inability to connect to the language and the fact that they have little access to the English language outside of the classroom. Motivation can be a trigger for students' language learning by helping them maintain their best efforts. Norton (1995, 2000, 2013) suggested the concept of investment, through which she considered "the language learner as having a complex social identity and multiple desires" (Norton, 1995, p. 18) in the real social world, where different power relations exist. Learners invest in a language because it will help them acquire a wider range of symbolic and material resources, which will in turn increase the value of their cultural capital and social power (Norton, 2013).

In recent years, the definition of motivation has been inclining toward a more sociocultural understanding. To better understand learners' connection with the language, Dörnyei and Ushioda (2009) suggest that second language motivation theory needs to include self, identity, and global English as a target language. Several academic studies (Gardner &

Lambert, 1972; Soureshjani and Naseri, 2011; Hudson, 2000) concerning the factors that influence second language acquisition have been carried out, and the results demonstrated that motivation is a fundamental factor in foreign language learning in university level students. Darvin and Norton (2021) argued that motivation and investment "are complementary rather than contradictory constructs and that together they offer a more comprehensive understanding of language learning and teaching." (p. 2). For instance, a language learner may be highly motivated but may also be disconnected from their investment in the language (Darvin & Norton, 2021). Therefore, the significance of the concept of 'motivation' and 'investment' cannot be denied in foreign language learning. In the case of the English language and its current status as the most important international language in today's world, these concepts are important to understand if English learners study English in order to get closer to particular communities or if those communities exist within their learning context (Dörnyei, 2009). Although most research conducted (Gardner, 1985; Pierce, 1995; Masgoret & Tremblay, 1990) has been concentrated on the role of cultural, social, and linguistic context in foreign language setting, the sociological motivation and language learning processes of disadvantaged students in Ecuador have been rarely investigated.

In Ecuador, EFL is taught in a community where exposure to the English language occurs almost exclusively in the academic environment. Learners could be highly motivated to learn a language but may not necessarily be invested in the language practices of a given classroom or community (Darvin, 2020). While the relevance and influence of imagined identity has been recognized, much greater research attention has continued to be placed on the L2 learners' actual and real-life communities (Pavlenko & Norton, 2007); also, there remains a shortage of research that explores the relationship between the EFL learners' imagined communities and identities and investment. Therefore, to bridge the gap, a qualitative case

study method was adopted to investigate the relationship between learners' imagined communities and investments in the context of Ecuador, where the Ministry of Education has introduced policies to enhance the quality and quantity of English teaching in all socio-economic areas, especially the lower-mid socioeconomic level, in order to prepare students to meet the challenges of globalization. In particular, the research aims to understand the interplay among different factors contributing to the structuring of these learners' imagined identities and the investment they made across their EFL learning experiences. Thus, the present study seeks to explore the factors that directly or indirectly influence the motivation of low-income undergraduate students on the foreign language learning process. In response to the scarcity of research concerning Ecuadorian EFL learners' sociological motivation in post-secondary level, this study explores how motivation and investment can complement each other by exploring different English as foreign language learning experiences based on individual responses and one-on-one interviews with Ecuadorian students.

Furthermore, the study of language learning motivation in different social contexts is necessary to reveal whether low-income students lack motivation (Lamb, 2012). It remains unclear, however, whether young people in such areas have less motivation to learn English, or whether they are being denied the chance to realize their aspirations due to other factors, including educational practices unfolding within the classroom. Therefore, the relationship between students and the language needs to be examined, as motivation and investment are one of the most important factors driving learning (Norton, 2013; Dörnyei & Ushioda, 2011). Understanding the role of learners' attitudes, goals, and expectations are essential before effective instructional programs for learners studying in different social contexts can be designed and implemented.

In this thesis, I will first review the most important theoretical constructs investigated in the study and discuss the potential role of motivational factors in affecting EFL learners. This will be followed by a description of the research procedures and the presentation of the results of the research. Next, I will provide a detailed discussion of the findings in the light of theories of motivation and investment. The paper will be concluded by outlining implications for educational policies and future directions of research.

LITERATURE REVIEW AND THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

The influence of the sociocultural surroundings on motivation to learn a foreign language was central to early theories of L2 motivation, such as Gardner's (1985) socioeducational model of second language learning. Still, motivation to learn a foreign language greatly differs from one individual to another, suggesting that individual differences greatly influence the motivation levels of learners. It has been argued that students' motivation and perceptions can impact the process of learning a foreign language. Wang and Littlewood (2021) suggest that motivation for learning is one's motivation to complete a desired goal. As such, motivation and the factors that influence it have been widely studied. One of the most influential authors in this field of study is the psychologist Gardner (1985), whose socio-educational model paved the way for understanding the importance of motivation in second language (L2) acquisition, and the importance of exploring motivation as an individual difference factor. In Gardner's socio-educational model of L2, motivation is conceptualized as a complex of variables, specifically "the combination of effort plus desire to achieve the goal of learning the language plus favorable attitudes towards learning the language" (Gardner, 1985, p. 10). He concluded that learners expressed two types of attitudes toward L2 learning. First, an integrative orientation referred to the learner's positive view of members of second language groups. Second, an instrumental orientation referred to learners that are interested in speaking the L2 for practical purposes such as earning a higher salary or securing a better job. The proposed term by Gardner and Lambert (1959) of integrative motivation, had been widely studied in L2 motivation research, but the popularity of this notion has waned because of its incompatibility with other motivational constructs, improper in the global English era, and the lack of empirical evidence and application in various educational contexts (Dörnyei, 2009).

Over the following decades, the field of SLA saw the rise of an emphasis on the sociocultural aspects of second language learning. Researchers have broadened our understanding of L2 motivation. There is extensive literature (Pavlenko & Norton, 2007; Norton, 2006; Hadfield & Dörnyei, 2013; Ryan 2009) suggesting the importance of considering the interplay between the concepts of identity, investment, and the imagined communities of L2 learners. Benedict Anderson (1983) first introduced the term *imagined* communities and later developed by Norton (2007, 2013) imagined communities refer to the communities that are constructed through learners' imaginations. They embody the communities that learners wish to join and become a member of in the future, the learners' imagined communities directly inform their perceived identities; the desired sense of self that learners project for themselves in the future through the acquisition of a new language (Norton, 2007). Imagined communities and identities can play a critical role, influencing the learners' capacity to make different learning decisions that may contribute to the shaping of the learners' learning trajectories. Kanno and Norton (2003) argued that since our actions will be driven by our aspirations, "our identities then must be understood not only in terms of our investment in the "real" world but also in terms of our investment in possible worlds" (p. 284).

The involvement of distant communities created through learners' imaginations serves as a significant source that creates an impact on their learning. In this sense, these imagined communities give learners the opportunity to picture themselves as being the members of a community to which they wish to become a part. This study aims to understand if such imagined communities exist between Ecuadorian students. In addition, it is important for English language educators to recognize that learners' ideal L2 self is a drive for promoting imagined communities in the classroom and understanding how this can tie into learners' motivation orientations. The literature review will elaborate on these concepts (L2 Motivational Self

System, investment: imagined communities and identities) that can be found in a country such as Ecuador where advancement in a career may be the reason to seek out and connect with an L2 identity (Pavlenko & Norton, 2007).

The Role of Motivation in Language Learning

Motivation explains why people select a particular activity, how long they are willing to persist at it and what effort they invest in it (Dörnyei, 2001). In the field of second language acquisition, several different language learning goals have been proposed. For instance, Gardner (1985) supports the relationship between motivation and learning. Gardner argues that a second language learning (L2) is affected by a favorable behavior, a desire to attain an objective and attitude. Students with a high degree of motivation develop a positive attitude towards language learning; therefore, better long-term outcomes. Language learning motivation is a combination of complex variables, including goals, expression of efforts, and favorable attitudes towards the target language (Gardner, 1985). All these elements including the attitudes of the learner, energy, level of effort and time may help determine someone's level of motivation to master a language.

Dörnyei (1998) has emphasized the impact of motivation and the connection with language learning. Motivation can be categorized in two main types: extrinsic and intrinsic. According to Deci and Ryan (1985), extrinsic motivation occurs when an individual does something seeking rewards, such as grades or praises, whereas intrinsic motivation is defined as the degree to which individuals place themselves to learn something new for the pleasure of doing a particular activity without expecting external rewards (Deci & Ryan, 1985). Gardner (1985) argues that second language (L2) learning is affected by a favorable behavior, an intrinsic motivation to attain an objective and attitude. Therefore, students with a high degree

of motivation show positive attitude towards language learning. Intrinsically motivated students learn because of their desire to acquire the language. Attitudes towards learning a new language relates to motivation (Dörnyei, 1998). Deci and Ryan (1985) explain the important distinction between intrinsic and extrinsic motivation. They argue that goals are only effective motivators if they become incorporated to some extent. Intrinsically motivated students engage in the learning process because they find it enjoyable; whereas extrinsically motivated learners carry out the learning process in order to obtain an award, grade and not be punished. Noels (2001) identifies intrinsic language acquisition goals, which relate to feelings of enjoyment and improvement experienced during the process of foreign language learning. In the field of foreign language learning motivation: the development of intrinsic orientations is often dependent on classroom factors including the teacher's personality, quality of teaching, and instructional tasks (Dörnyei & Ushioda, 2011). These include the resources available in foreign language education that are also dependent on socio-economic factors, which might then influence learners' intrinsic interest indirectly (Munoz, 2008).

Gardner (1985, 2006) differentiated instrumental goals, which are associated with the utilitarian values of speaking another language, from integrative goals, which express learners' desires to learn the language in order to become integrated into the target language culture. Gardner and Lambert's (1972) theory of motivation draws an important relationship between motivation and "goal". Consequently, the authors proposed two terms that are commonly used in the field of motivation: Integrative orientation refers to the positive attitude of an individual to learn a language and culture. Integrative motivated learners might have a strong reason to learn the L2 (Gardner and Lambert, 1972). In contrast, instrumental orientation refers to the practical reasons of an individual to learn a language. Some learners might be motivated to learn a second language as a required part of their academic and professional career. Different

studies carried out in different parts of the world (Valsecchi et al., 2017; Wang, 2009; Mahreez, 1994) found that most of the participants believed English as a foreign language to be one of the most important subjects to learn for academic and professional purposes. Consequently, in the foreign language learning field, Yashima (2002) suggested the concept of "international posture" as an alternative to Gardner's (1985) "integrativeness" considering English as language for international communication rather than communication with a specific L2 groups. This emerged language learning goal include "interest in foreign or international affairs, willingness to go overseas to study or work, readiness to interact with intercultural partners and a non-ethnocentric attitude toward different cultures" (Yashima, 2002, p. 57). For the context of the Ecuadorian education, the present study draws on Yashima's (2002) international posture as a more appropriate alternative to the concept of integrative motivation which is mainly related to English as second language (ELA) context rather than (EFL) context. English as a foreign language has become a learning goal for some learners in the twenty-first century with English serving as the lingua franca in a globalized world (Jenkins, 2007). Other language learning goals can also include friendship, travel, and knowledge orientations (Clément & Kruidenier, 1983). For this reason, it is essential to consider the notion of international posture to determine their imagined selves "linked to global concerns, and through the process find meaning in learning English while learning to use the language" (Yashima, 2009, p. 159).

Investment: Imagined Communities and Imagined Identities

The theory of imagined communities has been particularly relevant to the study of English learning and communication in EFL contexts. Anderson (1983) formulated this concept within a political context, whereas this study considers the concept within an educational setting. Inspired by this concept of imagined communities, Wenger (1998) included

imagination as one of the core elements that enables people to learn and to engage in a community. He argued that in order to join a community, people not only socially participate in different tangible communities of practice, but also depend on their imagination to "include in their identities other meanings, other possibilities, other perspectives" to create a "mode of belonging" (Wenger, 1998, p. 187). The notion of imagined communities later became the theoretical foundation upon which Norton (2001) developed her theory applied to second language acquisition (SLA). Norton (2001) suggested that learning is not simply constricted to the actual communities that learners participate in, such as schools and churches; instead, to a great extent, the involvement of distant communities constructed through learners' imaginations also serves as a significant source that creates an impact on their learning. In this sense, these imagined communities give learners the space to imagine themselves as being the members of a community to which they wish to become a part (Norton 1995, 2006, 2007). Additionally, Kanno and Norton (2003) defined imagined communities as "groups of people not immediately tangible and accessible, with whom we connect though the power of imagination" (p. 241). Thus, English language learning seems to involve a process of learners' negotiation of their identities as members of such a global community conceived in their minds, or an imagined community (Ryan 2009). Norton (2007) argued that investment should be regarded as a social construct that is subject to an embedded social environment. The concept of investment should be understood within a social context in which L2 learners would make contextualized investments that, in turn, yield academic and material gain for the learners themselves. In other words, the imagined communities manifest the communities that learners wish to join and become a part of in the future, and learners' imagined identities: a desired self that learners project for themselves in the future (Norton, 2006). It is essential to distinguish imagination from fantasies. Imagination that learners create is not wishful thinking that

separates one from reality and that can hardly be realized; rather, it is "hopeful imagination" in which rules and regulations exist and guide the learner's behavior. In other words, it is the mental vision of a more desirable and possible future that facilitates the planning and regulation of the learners' learning behavior and thus may lead to a change in their identities and learning path (Kanno & Norton, 2003).

Beyond the notion of motivation, investment refers to "the commitment to the goals, practices, and identities that constitute the learning process and that are continually negotiated in different relations of power" (Darvin, 2019, p. 245), which concerns language learners' social identities, social contexts, and their past experiences. As this definition suggests, what influences second language learners' learning is not just limited to their individual characteristics, such as cognitive skills and personalities; rather, the social context that the learners engage in also plays a role in affecting their commitment and desire to learn the language (Kanno & Norton, 2003). For example, in Norton's (1995) study, when an immigrant woman in Canada perceived herself as an immigrant language speaker, she remained silent, but when she perceived herself as a multicultural citizen, she challenged the marginalization that occurred with being a non-native speaker and spoke in English. Norton (1995) argued that language learners invest in language learning to access symbolic resources, which refer to "language, education, and friendship," and material resources, which refer to "capital goods, real estate, and money" (p. 17). Investment in capital leads to the construction of a future identity. Thus, identity relates to the future self with "investment in possible worlds" (Kanno & Norton, 2003, p. 248). It may be difficult or unclear for Ecuadorian EFL students to place their possible selves in a L2 speaking community since they do not have many opportunities to communicate with L1 English speakers or speakers of English from various linguacultural backgrounds throughout their EFL learning experience.

L2 Motivational Self System

In the field of L2 motivation, the theory L2 Motivational Self System proposed by Dörnyei (2005) also draws on the notion of imagination. Dörnyei (2005) describes the connection between discovering the ideal L2 self and the vast imagined communities in learners, stating that "our idealized L2-speaking self can be seen as a member of an imagined L2 community whose mental construction is partly based on our real-life experiences of members of the community-communities speaking the particular L2 in question and partly on our imagination" (p. 102). Dörnyei (2005) argues that the main drive of language learning is the learners' future images of themselves as successful users of the language. The theory hypothesizes that students' visions of their future selves as English users in an interaction with members of a certain community is the catalysts for L2 learning. His model of motivation contains three self-related components: The Ideal L2 Self, the Ought-to L2 Self, and L2 learning experience (Dörnyei, 2005). In this model, Ideal L2 Self is one's ideal self-image of a competent L2 speaker. The Ought-to L2 Self contains "attributes that one believes one ought to possess (i.e. various duties, obligations, or responsibilities) in order to avoid possible negative outcomes" (Dörnyei, 2005, p.106) associated with not being able to speak the L2. This type of motivation is related to Higgins' (1998) ideal/ought selves in the sense of duty, responsibilities, or obligations. Considering Higgins' (1998) ideal self which focuses on future desired ends, while ought-to self focuses on avoiding future feared ends. For that reason, instrumentality can be separated into two different categories. Motives relating to job and career succession are instrumental motives that focus on the ideal L2 self; conversely, motives such as studying to pass a course and avoid parents and teachers' disappointment are instrumental motives that focus on the ought-to self (Dörnyei, 2005). Previous research on the motivational self-system has discovered the role of parental encouragement as an important social and

contextual influence on the motivational self-system (Kormos & Csizér, 2008; Taguchi et al., 2009). The third component of the model is the L2 learning experience, which considers the impacts of classroom environments, teachers' personalities, curriculum, and grades on learners' motivation to continue learning (Dörnyei, 2005).

Furthermore, what influences second language learners' learning is not just related to their individual characteristics, such as personalities, cognitive skills; rather, the social context that the learners engage in also plays a role in affecting their commitment and desire to learn the language (Norton, 2007). Hence, it is important to understand the relationship between second language learners' imagined communities and L2 investment (Kanno & Norton, 2003). However, there are some limitations, Gulnaz, Ahmad and Mandouh (2016) and Susilo, Suhatmady, and Sunggingwati (2017), demonstrate that students are not intrinsically motivated to learn a language because they are not exposed to L2 social contact outside of the classroom. Therefore, students do not experience authentic interactions nor have real-world reasons to use the L2 in their daily lives and thus do not feel motivated to internalize it. Dörnyei and Ushioda (2013) also believe that EFL learning success is related to learners' motivation. Gardner & Lambert (1959), Noels (2001), and Williams & Burden (1997) have highlighted the significant effect of parental and family encouragement on students' motivation to learn. Similarly, Auquilla & Fernández (2017) case-study discovered that one factor that affects motivation is that socio-economically disadvantaged students do not get to use the foreign language outside of the classroom because their social circle consists of Spanish-speaking individuals. Therefore, students do not have the opportunity to put everything they've learned into real-world context nor practice their English-speaking skills outside the classroom (Auquilla & Fernández, 2017).

Ryan's (2009) case study in an EFL setting in Japan revealed that there is a correlation between the ideal L2 self and reported personal satisfaction when using a language with others.

Ryan (2009) identified this as integrativeness, suggesting that discovering the ideal L2 self can act as a motivational tool, allowing students to see the difference between using the language outside the classroom (i.e., in the community, engaging with other English speakers) and English as an academic subject (required for school, only being used in the classroom). The impact of the wider social context on self-related beliefs in L2 motivation was investigated in Lamb's (2012) recent study. Lamb (2012) found that students in rural areas of Indonesia held significantly less-favorable views of their Ideal L2 selves than the participants from urban areas, and the Ideal L2 self also had smaller influence in motivated behavior for rural learners.

International Posture

The English language, which is now considered a global language (Crystal, 2003) has demanded the need for a common tool for communication between individuals from all language groups (Ushioda, 2006). Students know the value of English as an asset for their future academic and professional career. As mentioned earlier, Yashima (2002) introduced the variable: international posture, which is a revised form of Gardner's (1985) construct of integrativeness. International posture was conceptualized to replace the motivational desire to meet and communicate with a specific language community, or more precisely, an imagined community residing in learners' minds by offering an "imagined international community" (Yashima, Zenuk-Nishide, & Shimizu, 2004). This desire to communicate with an imagined community may prove to be a useful motivator within EFL learning, as international posture has been positively linked, directly or indirectly, to several desirable outcomes in language learning motivation such as the willingness to communicate (Yashima, 2002; Yashima et al., 2004), and the Ideal L2 Self (Kormos & Csizér, 2008). International posture is defined as "interest in foreign or international affairs, willingness to go overseas to stay or work, readiness

to interact with intercultural attitude toward different culture" (Yashima, 2002., p. 57). As Lamb (2004) stated, contemporary aspirations to English learning, such as understanding movies, pop songs and studying or traveling abroad, reflect one's international posture. Therefore, international posture can be seen as a positive motivational form that is beneficial for the language learners to have. In addition, the inclusion of international posture in motivational studies of language learning may provide important additional insights into the incentive to learn in the EFL context.

English as a foreign language is a field of study that could potentially open doors to better job opportunities and provide economic benefits to individuals and to countries (Araújo et al. 2015). Governments are aware of the importance of speaking the English language and the Ecuadorian government have invested significant resources in teaching English as a foreign language in school (British Council, 2015; Ministerio de Educación, 2016). Research has shown that learning English as a foreign language has various positive aspects besides economic gains and better job opportunities. For instance, the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) released the PISA 2025 (OECD, 2021) report which revealed a positive connection between learning and speaking languages and students' attitudes towards global competence. Through language, students can learn and gain access to other cultures (Curtain and Dahlberg, 2004). Not only does the English language enhance career expectations, but it also enhances educational expectations which can be defined as an individual's set plans for future acquisition (Jacob and Wilder, 2010).

Research has shown that foreign languages can be an important driver towards better job opportunities. In response to this emerging language goal, the OECD conducted the 2018 Programme for International Student Assessment study (OECD, 2018) to examine how speaking and learning a foreign language at school relates with students' career and

educational expectations. The study collected data from questionnaires and qualitative interviews from fifteen-year-olds in seventy-nine (79) countries, including Latin American countries (Costa Rica, Mexico, and Peru). While the collected data from the interviews (PISA, 2018) cannot be generalized, the insights and experiences shared by these students are useful to illustrate how some students perceive the role of languages in their expectations and life plans (Covacevich & Vargas, 2021). Education expectations could be influenced by different factors, such as learners' ability, attitudes, school achievement, and through external factors, which include family expectation, costs of education, socio-economic status and returns of education, etc. (Jacob and Wilder, 2010).

Covacevich & Vargas (2021) state that students who are planning an international career consider foreign languages very relevant for short- and long-term plans. The following data samples are drawn from Covacevich & Vargas' (2021) report which depicts the important role of learning foreign languages in determining career choices. For instance, Eva who speaks Spanish and is leaning English, said that "[...] speaking English is very important, especially to find a job, even in Costa Rica. If you don't speak English, you don't find a job" (p. 31). Contrary to Eva's response, Neil, who speaks Danish and is also learning English, said that "[...] I don't think that for me it will be important. I will study and work here in Denmark, and here all lessons are in Danish. Maybe if we receive international students who only speak English, then it would be useful to talk to them" (p. 32).

As illustrated in the above excerpts, some students choose career plans to benefit from the foreign languages they acquire. Nonetheless, students perceive that speaking and learning a foreign language is a powerful tool for their future careers and it can be useful in their preferences Covacevich & Vargas (2021). This is more likely to be the case if young people take foreign languages into account when developing their career and educational

expectations. These expectations depend greatly on the context and the opportunities students perceive to be available to them (Schoon and Parsons, 2002; Patton and Creed, 2007).

Instrumental and integrative motivation can be combined in most language situations (Dörnyei, 1998). The relevance of integrative and instrumental motivation depends on circumstances and contexts in which foreign language function. A university is composed of groups of people with different gender, age, socio-economic class and educational background. Students' academic affiliations could affect the attitudes and perceptions of learners when learning the target language. Integrative motivation is emphasized in some studies; however, it has been reported that the reasons most frequently chosen by students are the instrumental ones. Gardner and Lambert (1972) highlight that learners who have positive attitudes towards the language and wish to incorporate into their context are more driven than those who pursue for the purpose of obtaining a reward. Gardner (1985) states that Integrative motivation seems to be more influential than instrumental motivation. Conversely, Dörnyei (2001) suggests that both integrative and instrumental motivation are linked favorably and contribute to the objective of language acquisition. The significance of instrumental or integrative motivation relies largely on the language-learning context. Likewise, Brown (2000) emphasizes that learners tend to combine both integrative and instrumental motivation rather than just one orientation when learning language. Wang (2008) also suggests that more beneficial learner results can be achieved by combining both orientations during the process of learning a new language.

Furthermore, Noels (2001) argues that an individual may simultaneously have more than one orientation for learning a foreign language. Although some are more important than others. Although deriving from seemingly different theories, international posture and ideal L2 self both highlight learners' power of imagination. International posture captures learners'

attitudes toward the international community represented by English. Similarly, learners' vision or imagery of themselves as competent English users in an imagined community is the central essence of the ideal L2 self (Ryan 2006).

To summarize, motivational orientations, perceptions of L2 ideal selves, and imagined communities might be strongly influenced by social and contextual factors. Students' immediate environment: their family and friends, and the broader socio-economic context play an important role in learning attitudes, goal setting, and the effort and persistence with which they carry out learning tasks. The wider social and educational context also has considerable impact on motivational variables and autonomous language learning behavior. This study aimed to contribute to the understanding of the role of motivational variables that influence lower socio-economic students' foreign language learning. Considering the actual selves or existing identities of Ecuadorian students as foreign language learners, an examination of their possible selves (i.e., ideal L2 self, ought-to L2 self), international posture, and imagined identities may elucidate their language learning motivations and investments (imagined communities).

Ecuadorian EFL Curriculum

In Ecuador, the English language is considered as an important tool to move forward in the global world in many different aspects and areas and this is reflected in the proposed curriculum: Currículo Lengua Extranjera (2016), which is the mandated foreign language curriculum in the country. The Ecuadorian Ministry of Education (Ministerio de Educación), the office in charge of basic education to children aged six (6) through seventeen (17) years old, have referenced the Common European Framework (CEFR) as the framework for curricular planning and implementation. The updated curriculum recommends up-to-date

methodologies, strategies, and various types of technology to promote English language learning throughout the country. The methodologies discussed in Currículo Lengua Extranjera (2016) include communicative language teaching (CLT), content and language integrated learning (CLIL), and the implementation of technology, which supports EFL learning. The updated (2018) version of the curriculum has also mandated that students must graduate high school with an intermediate level of English in reading, writing, listening, and speaking and this can be found in Currículos de Niveles de Educación Obligatoria (2018) which is a B1 level according to the CEFR. The curriculum mandates learning the language from grade two (2) until high school. Students' progress and promotion is indicated by advancements in levels from A1 to B2. For higher education, students must have at least level A2 when entering college and after four (4) years, graduate with a B1 level. Those who want to become English teachers must graduate from the university at least with the B2 level (Ministry of Education, 2016). Most universities expect students to achieve a B2 level as a requirement for graduation. For example, Universidad Central del Ecuador (UCE) requires their undergraduate students achieve A2 to B1 levels, depending on their academic degrees (UCE, 2020).

Even with the implementation of the 2016 curriculum and mandated English language learning, which is supposed to improve EFL in the country, Ecuador still ranks 18th out of 20 in English language proficiency compared to other Latin American countries (EF, 2022). The data found in the study completed by Education First (EF) depicts the reality of English as a foreign language in Ecuador. As a reflection of this matter, a study was held by Auquilla and Fernández (2017) with 142 rural students at different public high schools in Azogues, Ecuador. The study found that educational policies regarding the teaching of the English language in public educational institutions have not yet been sufficiently optimal for students who finish high school to achieve the level of English proficiency B1 level established by the Ecuadorian

Ministry of Education (Ministerio de Educación). Therefore, most public high school students fail to attain a high proficiency level of English to continue their undergraduate studies.

Although the literature review describes the factors affecting learners' motivational orientations (Dörnyei & Ushioda, 2011; Gardner,1985; Norton, 2006), it is with limitations as the studies were conducted outside of the Ecuadorian context. However, it could be inferred that social context with L2, and socio-economic conditions of where the EFL teaching-learning process takes place influences foreign language learning orientations.

METHODOLOGY

According to Heigham and Croker (2009) the current qualitative case study is "an empirical inquiry that investigates a contemporary phenomenon within its real-life context, especially when the boundaries and contexts are not clearly evident" (p. 13). By this definition, it is suggested that the objectives of a case study are (1) to improve conditions or practice based on what has been observed in a particular case, (2) to extend to other cases that may share a similar context, and finally (3) to obtain an in-depth understanding toward the particular case in question (Heigham & Croker, 2009). Accordingly, this qualitative case study can provide useful insights into the role of motivation and investment as imagined identities in students' learning and investment in the EFL context of Ecuador.

Participants and Context

To examine various dimensions of the language learning experience, participants' perceptions and reflections were gathered from a questionnaire and one-on-one interviews. For this study, undergraduate students in their sophomore year (second year) of college were considered since they have completed at least one year of English courses at the higher education level. Thus, their responses will reflect their aspirations for future upcoming years for graduation and post-graduation. The participants were enrolled in different academic degrees.

Universidad Central del Ecuador (UCE) is located in the metropolitan city of Quito, it houses students from different socio-economic backgrounds and regions across the country including Pichincha and the surrounding provinces Santo Domingo, Cotopaxi, Imbabura, and Napo. UCE conducts socio-economic surveys for freshmen students, in which the students must complete when registering for classes. The 2018-2019 socioeconomic survey conducted

by UCE reveals that 28.6% students are low-income (*bajo*), 57.1% students are middle-income (*medio*), 14.3% students are other (*otro*), and 0% students are high-income (*alto*) (Córdova & Wendy, 2022). UCE's students' backgrounds, availability and willingness to participate in the study made it the appropriate site for this study.

For the present study, sixty (60) public university students equally distributed from two different English A2 level classrooms at Universidad Central del Ecuador were contacted via email and provided with brief information of the study in place. English level A2 is the second level of English in the CEFR, and it is understood that students reach that level at UCE by completing their first year in university. Thus, UCE students at the A2 English level have experienced learning the English language for at least a semester. Twenty (20) public students responded to the email and decided to volunteer to take part in the study by filling out the consent form through the online platform Survey Monkey. After electronically singing informed consents, participants proceeded with the survey provided in the same online platform Survey Monkey. The individuals' contact information was obtained from their professor working at Universidad Central and approved by the Director of UCE. The contacted individuals were not related to the author of this study.

The group of participants was made up of seven (7) male students and thirteen (13) female students. This data of gender distribution does not reflect that of UCE but rather of the participants that took part in the responses. The study participants reported to have the following characteristics: Fifty-five percent (11) of the respondents were between eighteen (18) and twenty-two (22) years old; forty percent (8) were between twenty-two (22) and twenty-six (26) years old, and 5% (1) were over twenty-seven (27) years old. Participants self-identified regarding socio-economic status. Three different social economic statuses were mentioned: eighty percent (16) of the participants identified as low-mid income level (*medio*

bajo), twenty percent (4) low-income level (bajo), and 0% (0) high-income level (alto). The English language levels that the participants have were also a characteristic observed. Once again, participants self-classified their level of English proficiency: fifty-six percent (9), were intermediate level, and forty-four percent (7) were beginners.

Research Instrument

A survey was used as the qualitative research instrument under a qualitative case study research design. The survey was provided in the participants' L1, Spanish. Part of the survey consisted of a questionnaire to elicit participants' age, gender, place of residence, estimated English proficiency level, years studying the language, reason for studying English, and their socio-economic status (self-identified). The survey, designed by the author consisted of fifteen (15) Likert-type scale closed-ended items and one open-ended question. Before it was administered, study participants were provided with an informed consent form in Spanish. The survey aimed to gather information on factors that impact motivation in English language learning and orientations towards learning English as a foreign language. The participants responded to the fifteen (15) Likert-type scale items which measure the students level of agreement concerning different motivational factors involved in English language learning. For these items, students evaluated their responses based on a five (5) point Likert scale. In the scale, one (1) signified "strongly agree", two (2) signified "agree", three (3) signified "neutral", four (4) signified "disagree" and five (5) signified "strongly disagree". Additionally, the survey included an open-ended question that prompted the participants to think about the most important reason they have for learning English at UCE.

After the survey phase, all the participants were contacted again for the interview process. Four (4) participants volunteered for one-on-one virtual interviews. The interviews

were scheduled and conducted through the video conference platform Zoom. The purpose of the interviews was to obtain in-depth information about each participant's experiences and factors that influence their motivation to learn English. The interviews were semi-structured, audio-recorded, and conducted in Spanish (later translated into English). Each interview lasted about fifteen (15) minutes. To create the interview questions (see Appendix A), the author referred to the following studies: motivational factors from Gardner (1985; i.e., goals, efforts, e.g., "Did you have any goals for English learning?"); factors closely related to investment from Norton (2007; i.e., "Would you like to travel outside the country?"; and students' imagined identities from Dörnyei (2005; considering the actual selves and future identities; e.g., "Do you think English could help you in any way in your future professional career?"). Lastly, the participants' responses were carefully examined and compared to elicit their imagined communities (if any) and how they enable or disable students from investing in learning English.

FINDINGS

The questionnaire collected the following information: sixty-five percent (13) students declared to have studied English for one (1) to two (2) years, twenty-five percent (5) students have studied for two (2) to four (4) years, and ten percent (2) students have studied for five (5) to nine (9) years post-secondary learning. The participants reported that only fifteen percent (3) students try to speak the English language outside the classroom, eighty-five percent (17) students acknowledged that they study English for academic purposes, while fifteen percent (3) student study for personal reasons. Those three participants shared that they also study English outside of UCE in different private institutes.

Table one shows the results for the first item "I want to communicate well in English" in which eighteen (90%) of the students (eleven strongly agreed and seven agreed) expressed that they want to communicate well in English.

TABLE 1. Want to be able to properly communicate in English.

Rating	Number of	Percentage
	Students	
Strongly disagree	0	0
Disagree	0	0
Neutral	2	10
Agree	7	35
Strongly agree	11	55
Total	20	100

As shown in the table below, three (15%) of all the surveyed students indicated that they try to speak English outside the classroom. nine students (45%) indicated that they don't speak English outside the classroom, while eight students (40%) indicated that they neither do. This was expected as Ecuador is a predominantly Spanish-speaking country. Additionally, students' social backgrounds reflect this as their English exposure is exclusive to the school environment.

TABLE 2. Try to speak English outside the classroom.

Rating	Number of	Percentage
	Students	
Strongly disagree	0	0
Disagree	9	45
Neutral	8	40
Agree	0	0
Strongly agree	3	15
Total	20	100

Table three (3) indicates that five (25%) of the surveyed students feel comfortable when they have to speak English. For the most part, the participants only speak English inside the classroom, rarely outside.

TABLE 3. Feel comfortable speaking English.

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Strongly disagree	3	15
Disagree	4	20

Neutral	8	40
Agree	4	20
Strongly agree	1	5
Total	20	100

Table 4 shows that five (25%) students expressed that the teacher motivates them to learn the English language. While thirteen (13) students (65%) did not think that the teacher motivates them to learn the English language. These responses correspond with the information gathered from the one-on-one interview discussed later about a teacher-centered learning environment.

TABLE 4. Teachers' motivation towards English language learning

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Strongly disagree	7	35
Disagree	6	30
Neutral	3	15
Agree	2	10
Strongly agree	2	10
Total	20	100

As shown in Table five, eighteen (18) of all the surveyed students (90%) believe that it is important to know about the English language and its culture. It could be said that the participants acknowledge the importance of the English language for their personal and professional careers.

TABLE 5. It is important to learn about the English culture

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Strongly disagree	0	0
Disagree	2	10
Neutral	0	0
Agree	11	55
Strongly agree	7	35
Total	20	100

The questionnaire included two statements using Likert-scale to determine the frequency of the English language. The scale to determine frequency consisted of three (3) points as follows: One (1), once a month. Two (2), once a week three (3), more than once a week

As shown in Table 6, ten students (50%) dedicate their time to learn English outside the classroom once or more than once a week. This activity is performed on their own free time outside the classroom.

TABLE 6. Time dedicated to learning English outside of the classroom

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Once a month	10	50
Once a week	4	20
More than once a week	6	30
Total	20	100

Table seven. shows that nine (9) students (45%) try to read books and articles in English outside the classroom once or more than once a week. It should be noted that the students' academic majors require them to read some material in English.

TABLE 7. Reads books and articles in English outside the classroom.

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Once a month	11	55
Once a week	4	20
More than once a week	5	25
Total	20	100

Table eight illustrates that nine (9) (45%) of all the surveyed students consider the content presented in the classroom to be important, while eleven (11) students (55%) consider that the content presented is somewhat important.

TABLE 8. The content presented in the English classroom is

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Not important	0	0
Somewhat important	11	55
Important	7	35
Extremely important	2	10
Total	20	100

It can be said from the data in Table nine that eleven (11) students (55%) affirmed that the English language is important for their families. Seven students (35%) affirmed that it is somewhat important. While two students (10%) affirmed that it is not important for their

families. Correspondingly, the four interviewed students stated that English is very important for their families and that they influenced them in their learning.

Table 9: Importance of the English language in the family

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Not important	2	10
Somewhat important	7	35
Important	9	45
Extremely important	2	10
Total	20	100

As shown in Table ten, twenty (20) students (100%) think that the English language is important or extremely important for their professional career. It should be noted that English is a required course at UCE.

Table 10: For my professional career, the English language is:

Rating	Number of Students	Percentage
Not important	0	0
Somewhat important	0	0
Important	11	55
Extremely important	9	45
Total	20	100

In addition to the above close-ended questions of the survey, the students were asked to think about and explain the most important reason why they learn the English language.

Students provided answers to the open-ended question that reads as follow: In your opinion,

what is the most important reason to learn English? Please explain your answer. The results obtained from the open-ended question are detailed in the bulleted list below. Reoccurring patterns across the data collected were identified after the analysis of the dataset, which contains all the students' answers to the open-ended question of the survey, see bulleted list. The following results were obtained from the analysis of the qualitative data: instrumentality orientations of the ought-to L2 self were predominantly present while others demonstrated ideal L2 self-orientations.

Participants' responses to the open-ended question about "the most important reason to learn English".

- English is important for society and needed more each day
- *It is required by the curriculum*
- To obtain my university degree
- *To understand books for my degree*
- *To better understand articles and literature in the language*
- To acquire new skills and knowledge and to speak with people from different parts of the world
- I need it to register for the next semester
- I study for academic purposes
- It motivated me to be fluent in the language

All participants were aware and acknowledged that the English language could provide future career and academic opportunities. The students also mentioned that the English language could be a gate for advancement in their future careers. Students expressed mixed orientations for learning English which related to educational concerns and future job opportunities (higher salaries and high-rank positions in their careers). All the answers

contained the same elements, just as one participant expressed: "It is very important for my education and professional life".

Table eleven (11) lists responses from students' one-on-one interviews. The responses were categorized in six different variables discussed in the literature review: ideal L2 self, ought-to L2 self, international posture, imagined communities, instrumentality, and L2 learning experience. Even though all the participants agreed on the instrumentality of the English language for their careers, the students acknowledge that the English language is primordially a requirement for graduation. This means that they want to complete and achieve the required English level of proficiency set by Universidad Central del Ecuador to obtain their academic degree. Most participants showed a mix of orientations (motivation and investment) towards learning the foreign language.

Table 11: One-on-one interviews excerpts

Category	Participants' Responses
Ideal L2 Self	"It is important to know a second language"
	"For me, it is important to know and understand the language"
	"I want to be able to understand movies, books and articles of
	interest"
	"I want to acquire the skills"
	"I want to be fluent in the language"
Ought-to L2 Self	"English is required for my undergraduate degree"
	"It is required in University"
	"It's required for graduation"
	"It is needed to understand articles related to medicine"
International posture	"English could open up doors for job opportunities, even in Europe"
	"English can help us go out to different countries"
	"The English language is a global language"
	"Independent of your academic background, English opens doors of opportunities for us"

Imagined identities/ communities "I would like to travel to the U.S. and learn its culture" "I like to travel, and I want to learn more about the culture. Therefore, it is important for me to communicate when I travel abroad" "I want to visit England and Europe" "I would love to travel to the United States and other countries" "I need it to use it in my future career and reach the English-speaking population in Ecuador" Instrumentality "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "In ead to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" "It is earning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family" "It is important for them"		
Therefore, it is important for me to communicate when I travel abroad" "I want to visit England and Europe" "I would love to travel to the United States and other countries" "I need it to use it in my future career and reach the English-speaking population in Ecuador" Instrumentality "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"	_	
abroad" "I want to visit England and Europe" "I would love to travel to the United States and other countries" "I need it to use it in my future career and reach the English-speaking population in Ecuador" "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"	communities	"I like to travel, and I want to learn more about the culture.
"I want to visit England and Europe" "I would love to travel to the United States and other countries" "I need it to use it in my future career and reach the English-speaking population in Ecuador" "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		Therefore, it is important for me to communicate when I travel
"I would love to travel to the United States and other countries" "I need it to use it in my future career and reach the English- speaking population in Ecuador" "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		abroad"
"In need it to use it in my future career and reach the English- speaking population in Ecuador" "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "In need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"I want to visit England and Europe"
Instrumentality "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"I would love to travel to the United States and other countries"
Instrumentality "It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job" "It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"I need it to use it in my future career and reach the English-
"It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		speaking population in Ecuador"
"It could open up doors for job opportunities" "English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		
"English can open many opportunities for us" "I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "Use just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"	Instrumentality	"It can help me obtain a better and higher paid job"
"I need to understand books in English" "The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		
"The language can help me obtain new knowledge" "English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"English can open many opportunities for us"
"English can help me get a job with higher pay" "Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" "The teacher makes class interesting" "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"I need to understand books in English"
"Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"The language can help me obtain new knowledge"
"Better job opportunities" "It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"English can help me get a job with higher pay"
"It can help understand book, movies and research papers better" "It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		
"It helps me read and understand documents for my academic degree" L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		
L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		<u> </u>
L2 learning experience: Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		<u> </u>
Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		
Classroom influence "We only learn what is provided in the textbook" "Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book" "We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"	L2 learning experience:	"The teacher makes class interesting"
"We just follow the syllabus and the textbook" "I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: Parental influence "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"	Classroom influence	"We only learn what is provided in the textbook"
"I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"Our teacher is strict and only wants us to follow the book"
"I wouldn't take an English course at UCE by personal choice" "The teacher motivates us to learn English" L2 learning experience: "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		"We just follow the syllabus and the textbook"
L2 learning experience: "For my family is very important that I study English" "It is very important for my family"		
Parental influence "It is very important for my family"		"The teacher motivates us to learn English"
	L2 learning experience:	"For my family is very important that I study English"
"It is important for them"	Parental influence	"It is very important for my family"
		"It is important for them"

The students mentioned that it motivates them to learn the English language to travel abroad which will allow them to interact with people and learn about other cultures. In addition, the students recognize the fact that learning the foreign language is important for global communication, which could open many academic and career opportunities for them in the future. Other students believe learning English will help them pursue post-graduate studies abroad after they graduate from their current programs of study. It could be said that these students share a common imagined identity in an imagined community. Lastly, being able to read and comprehend scientific articles or research papers and books in English

related to their academic studies is an important aspect of ought-to L2 self that motivates these university students to learn the English language. Accordingly, the participants seemed to think that however important Spanish was, English appeared to be an important medium of communication that aids communication no matter where they find themselves either in Ecuador or abroad. Some instances of this narrative are found in Jen's and Stef's (pseudonyms) comments below:

We need to know English to better serve our current population of retired elderly

Americans and we have to focus on them (I am a business major). Personally, I like to

travel and meet new people, therefore it is very important for me to learn the language to

communicate well. (JEN)

I'm in architecture, so English is important to read and understand the articles for my major and it gives us opportunities to study and work in other countries, especially in Europe. (STEF)

The participants revealed some characteristics related to international posture and concerning an L2 identity adopted for the purposes of intercultural communication worldwide. These features could be the willingness to communicate with international speakers, learn more about different cultural resources, travel, work and live abroad even if they mostly did not have much experience in communicating with speakers of English as a first language. Additionally, the students acknowledged that English is the language of global communication as they want to not only travel to the United States and England but other European nations as well. These motivational factors were determinant in their formation of an L2 motivational self. When it comes to their real-life experiences of communication in English, it was revealed that only one student had international travel experience. Another

participant, saw English as a contact language when coming across tourists at a holiday site in Ecuador or a foreign speaker at a conference in school.

Regarding learning experience, the students provided mixed responses about their teachers and instructional material. Some students provided negative responses about the teacher-centered lessons they experienced which to them was demotivating. Whereas others mentioned that their teacher made their learning more interesting. Furthermore, students believe that the English language is necessary in today's globalized world. The students stated that English is important for their future professional and academic achievement. Besides the above-mentioned variables of motivation shared by the participants, they believe that learning the foreign language allows them to increase and improve their knowledge and experience new opportunities for further learning. For some students, English is important for their individual achievement, or their ideal L2 self.

To sum up, the participants were fully aware that the English language is a requirement and mandated to obtain their undergraduate degree. However, the students believed that what motivates them to learn English, besides the academic reasons, is their desire to achieve different goals based on their personal desires, future post-graduate studies and future professional career aspirations. These findings could also be the result of the Ecuadorian government's incentive for the language and policies set in place: promoting the English Language as the language that improves the access to higher salaries, better work positions, cultural exchange programs, opportunities to pursue undergraduate and graduate degrees in English speaking countries among others. The responses reflect orientations that are mainly extrinsic motivation centered on qualification.

DISCUSSION

The data analysis performed after applying the survey to the undergraduate students at Universidad Central del Ecuador reveals that the participants want to able to communicate properly in English. Despite this, the survey showed a low number (15%) of students that use the English language outside of the classroom by talking to native English speakers, watching movies, or reading books. The results of the questionnaire demonstrate the students' high level of awareness of the impact of English as a global language. In addition, the results of the questionnaire obtained high values of the categories L2 self and Instrumentality. High motivation levels in the categories of international posture and instrumentality can be potentially explained by the position of English as a lingua franca (Jenkins, 2007), and the desire of Ecuadorian undergraduate students to be competent English speakers. Although the students see the English language as an important asset for their future, they did not clearly define an imagined community that is connected with their EFL learning. Lastly, although the participants demonstrated the above-mentioned orientation and their investment in the language, they shared a disconnect from the current curriculum set forth by UCE.

International Posture

In the field of foreign language learning, *international posture* is the students' attitudes towards English as an international language (Yashima, 2002). As an example, many participants mentioned that they feel encouraged to learn English because it is the language of global communication. Additionally, the four interviewed participants saw English as an important international language, and hence a key factor and incentive for their engagement to learn English. The perceptions of the English language as an important *lingua franca*, even in Ecuador, was attributed to the language being widely used outside of the country.

Ideal L2 Self

Students expressed their desire and their imagined future selves living and working abroad. Their imagined community was mostly surrounded by an environment where English-speakers live, and they associated English with America and Europe. The participants were certain, at least in their ideal L2-selves that they will travel to their imagined communities. When the participants were asked if they would study English even if it wasn't required by the University, they responded the following:

Like I mentioned before [...] the English language could open many "doors" for us, regardless of the major we study. In my case, speaking two languages is very important and it can help me obtain a high-pay job. Also, it can help me communicate well when I travel abroad (SID)

Yes, the English language can help me understand and obtain new knowledge. Also, it could open doors for English-speaking countries, even Europe. Personally, it can help me better understand books, movies, and articles of interest. (POU)

Ought-to L2 Self

Stef also shared narratives of ought-to L2 self (Dörnyei, 2005). She felt concerned with the University's required curriculum and her parents' approval for learning the language. She shared her concern as follows:

I study English since high school because is it mandated in the curriculum. To graduate university, I need to reach a B1 level [...] because of the curriculum. For my family, it is very important to learn English [...] my sister also studies English because of the curriculum. (STEF)

Imagined Identities and Communities

The respondents demonstrated that regardless of English being a requirement for their studies, they would still invest in studying the language. Similarly, Goharimehr (2018)

conducted a qualitative case-study in which an open-ended questionnaire about imagined identities and communities was applied to eleven undergraduate students at a Japan university and showed the importance of feeling attachment to imagined identities and communities. She revealed that the learners whose imagined identities and imagined communities were incorporated were more willing to learn English compared to those without a desire to imagine a future identity or participate in a community of practice. In the present study, the participants' imagined identities and communities matched, and they had confidence and imagination of their possible selves and communities, which suggests that they were all motivated to learn English instrumentally or interculturally. Moreover, as in Hyun-Kong et al.'s (2018) study, L2 learning attitude and the ideal L2 self apparently influenced participants' motivation to learn English, and imagined communities were also evident in their accounts of language learning experiences and future career expectations.

Yashima (2009) conducted a survey study with 191 high school students in the Japanese EFL context, investigating the relationships among many variables including international posture, ideal self, and an imagined international community and found that extrinsic motivation highly correlated with these constructs. Likewise, the participants in this study were considerably motivated by such external factors including job opportunities as well as by integrative factors. Participants SID and STEF both shared the importance of learning English for their resume as it could potentially make them better candidates for future jobs:

Because having English in your resume [...] is very important, especially English since it is a language used globally. (STEF)

At any workplace, if they see in your resume that you speak English [...] it helps you a lot. (SID)

L2 Learning: Classroom Environment

Like the other focused categories, classroom environment was also used as an interview question to elicit the participants' perceptions of a motivating classroom environment.

Emerging patterns in the participants' responses resulted in a teacher-centered classroom. The participants expressed concerns of their classroom environment and showed a disconnect with UCE's English curriculum. While educational policies are supposed to support the teacher and promote learning in some instances the participants explained that it is not happening.

The participants showed a disconnect from the English language curriculum and teachers.

Their imagined identities and communities are limited and confined to the classroom context. In addition to a motivating teacher being one who adopts differentiated instruction, the participants seem to think that the teacher's personality is an important aspect that drives engagement and maintain students' motivation. In this regard, three participants shared the following:

The teacher makes us only write and repeat everything, he wants us to memorize everything [...] when the English language is not acquired that way, it shouldn't be that way. The teacher goes by the curriculum, and we cannot steer away from the syllabus set in place. We stay in one topic at time and cannot move to another topic unless the syllabus says so. (JEN)

The teacher is very strict and very close-minded. His personality demotivates us a bit. The teacher strictly follows the syllabus. (STEF)

The teachers are strict and only makes us read the textbook. They just follow the textbook and do not make it interesting. We only learn what is in the textbook and nothing outside from it. (SID)

These comments coincide with Borjian's (2015) findings about EFL learners in Mexico that lack interest in teacher-centered methods and a traditional focus on grammar.

Furthermore, these negative findings may be explained by research that suggests that teachers who use autonomy-supportive teaching methods enhance student empowerment, learning, and performance (Jang, Reeve, & Halusic, 2016). As well as Peng's (2015) study, which examined university learners in an EFL setting in China. His study found that correlation between positive L2 learning experiences and an intent to become a part of an imagined community could lead to envisioning proficiency in English. Additionally, Peng (2015) argued that students who imagined themselves as part of the global community and constructed the image of a proficient user in that community had the ability to look beyond tests in a heavily exam-oriented context. Peng (2015) warned that the importance of passing examinations might undercut learners' desires to connect with their imagined community. The study suggests that effort on the part of teachers could help learners see their true potential ideal L2 self, especially in relation to engaging with English outside of the classroom.

Discussion conclusion

The present findings have inspired further reflection on how to interpret EFL learners' learning and communication in a globalized era. The notions of future selves, imagined communities, and international posture appear to apply to the current context. Driven by imagination, learners would be able to envision English-related possible selves (Dörnyei 2009), or the future-selves situated in an English-speaking community, which can influence their motivation to learn and communicate in English. All surveyed participants stressed the importance of meeting the levels of English required to pass mandatory exams and reach the required level of fluency to graduate from UCE. In this matter, instrumental motivation reveals "a desire to accomplish something, such as obtaining a graduate diploma" (Ehrman, 1996, p.139). Nonetheless, the interviewed students also perceived English as an investment,

which will be used for different purposes such as understanding reading material, traveling abroad, and getting better job opportunities and salaries.

The students demonstrate a combination of both orientations during their process of learning the English language, which goes along with Brown (2002) and Noels (2001) arguments that individuals have more than one orientation for learning a foreign language simultaneously. In this case, although the students are required by their university (UCE, 2020) to study English (ought-to L2), they showed to have additional purposes and objectives for learning the language (international posture and imagined communities and identities). Lamb (2002) states that motivation is crucial for producing positive language learning results as his study found that motivation played an important role in English learning among students in a public education environment. For this reason, it is necessary to view motivation as one of the main factors that trigger learners' motives to learn a foreign language (Spratt et al., 2002). The dataset analyzed from the participants' responses showed that these drives interact and overlap in different manifestations within their performance. However, these students, although they see the utility of EFL, they are not able to clearly pinpoint what is that imagined community. These students see the instrumental value but perhaps are struggling to relate themselves to that value. Their ought-to L2 selves (requirement for graduation) seems to overtake their ideal-L2 selves as that remains rather abstract, and perhaps that leads to some form of disengagement from the schools' curriculum.

CONCLUSION

Motivation and investment are not only about current selves or identities, but they also point to future selves and identities (Kanno & Norton, 2003). In this study, motivation was present through participants' ideal L2 self and ought-to L2 self from the L2 Motivation Self System, and investment was represented in the participants' imagined communities, imagined identities. These L2 selves and imaginations for future selves can be a strong impetus for students' continuous language learning efforts. This study provides further empirical evidence to the theories of motivation and investment proposed by Darvin and Norton (2021) and Darvin (2019). Motivation and investment were not mutually exclusive, but rather complementary in and across participants. The study found that the students relate to these imagined communities but were not clearly defined. Since the focus of the present paper has been to illustrate students' perceptions of motivational actions that cause them to engage in learning English, the survey responses, and narratives of four students were used to address this aim.

Despite the important findings regarding a limited understanding about motivation and investment, there are some limitations of this study. Results from the individual and group interviews with four participants cannot be overgeneralized. Future studies should explore how motivation and investment correlate to students' language competence and performance because although the participants noted that they improved their English skills, this study did not evaluate how much they have improved because of their motivation and investment.

Another limitation here is that the participants in this study constituted a small sample and might not be representative of all EFL students in Ecuador. Moreover, the results might be specific to this group of UCE students and not to a group that is universal to learning L2 English. Hence, it is assumed that with a diverse range of participants, a higher number of

participants, and even a mixed methodology (qualitative and quantitative), more comprehensive results can be achieved in further studies. The findings are constrained in their generalizability as they are representative of the capital city of Ecuador only. The educational context in rural areas in this country and in other parts of the South American continent is very different from the situation that one can observe in large metropolitan cities. Even though it is possible that the results have applicability in other large cities in South-America, further research in other regions on the continent would be necessary as countries greatly differ in their educational systems and international relations.

Nonetheless, the findings presented in the present study conclude that understanding students' perceptions of the motivational strategies teachers adopt and use in their L2 classrooms could help teachers implement effective strategies to meet the language learner's needs. Hence, knowing the perceived instrumental goals that students have for learning an L2 could help teachers better form and adopt autonomy-supportive styles and practices (William, 2011), which can be useful in fostering both intrinsic and extrinsic motivation in students. Therefore, it is hoped that this study can contribute to a better understanding of L2 English learners' motivation.

REFERENCES

- Anderson, B. (1983). *Imagined communities*. London, England: Verso.
- Córdova, C. & Wendy, L. (2022). Caracterización de la situación socioeconómica de los estudiantes de la Universidad Central del Ecuador que son nativos de Pichincha y de otras provincias del país en el período 2017- 2018. UCE, http://www.dspace.uce.edu.ec/handle/25000/27035
- Council of Europe (2020), Common European Framework of Reference for Languages:

 Learning, teaching, assessment Companion volume, Council of Europe Publishing,

 Strasbourg, available at www.coe.int/lang-cefr.
- Covacevich, C. & Vargas, J. (2021). How Language Learning Opens Doors. *OECD Publishing*.

 2. https://www.oecd.org/pisa/foreign-language/opens-doors.pdf
- Curtain, H. & C. Dahlberg (2004), Languages and children-making the match: new languages for young learners, Allyn & Bacon.
- Currículo lengua extranjera [foriegn language curriculum]. (2016). Retrieved July 8, 2022 from https://educacion.gob.ec/curriculo-lengua- extranjera/
- Darvin, R., & Norton, B. (2015). Identity and a model of investment in applied linguistics. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*, 35, 36-56. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0267190514000191
- Darvin, R. (2019). L2 motivation and investment. In M. Lamb, K. Csizér, A. Henry, & S.
- Ryan (Eds.), *The Palgrave handbook of motivation for language learning* (pp. 245-264). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Darvin, R., & Norton, B. (2021). Investment and motivation in language learning: What's the difference? *Language Teaching*. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0261444821000057
- Dhanasobhon, S. (2006). *English language teaching dilemma in Thailand*. Retrieved June 10, 2019 from http://www.curriculumandinstruction.org/index.php?lay=show&ac=article&I d=539134523&Ntype=7
- Dörnyei, Z. (2005). The psychology of the language learner: Individual differences in second language acquisition. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Dörnyei, Z. (2009). The L2 motivational self-system. In Z. Dörnyei & E. Ushioda (Eds.). *Motivation, language identity and the L2 self* (pp. 9-42). Clevedon, UK: Multilingual Matters.

- Dörnyei, Z. & Ushioda, E. (2010). Teaching and researching: Motivation (2nd ed.). Abingdon-on-Thames, UK: Routledge.
- Ellis, R. (2008). The study of second language acquisition (2nd ed.). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Fan, W. (2011). Social influences, school motivation and gender differences: Anapplication of the expectancy-value theory. *Educational Psychology Review*, 31, 157-175.
- Gardner, R. C. (1985). Social psychology and second language learning: The role of attitudes and motivation. London: Edward Arnold.
- Goharimehr, Nooshin. "Imagined Identities and Communities in an EFL Context." *International Journal of Language, Literature and Culture*, vol. 5, no. 3, 2018, pp. 35–40.
- Gulnaz, F., Yusuf Mandouh, S., & Ahmad, A. (2016). An Exploration of the Demotivational Factors Affecting Teaching Learning of English as a Foreign Language of PYP Students in Gulf Countries. PEOPLE: International Journal of Social Sciences, 2(1), 17-32.
- Heigham, J. & Croker, R. (2009). *Qualitative Research in Applied Linguistics A Practical Introduction*. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Hyun-Kong, Ji, et al. "L2 Motivational Self System, International Posture and Competitiveness of Korean CTL and LCTL College Learners: A Structural Equation Modeling Approach. *System*, vol. 72, 2018, pp. 178–189.
- Jacob, B. & T. Wilder (2010), NBER WORKING PAPER SERIES EDUCATIONAL EXPECTATIONS AND ATTAINMENT, http://www.nber.org/papers/w15683.
- Jenkins, J. (2007). *English as a Lingua Franca: attitude and identity*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Kanno, Y., & Norton, B. (2003). Imagined communities and educational possibilities. *Journal of Language, Identity, and Education*, 2(4), 241-349.
- Kormos, J., & Csizér, K. (2008). Age-related differences in the motivation of learning English as a foreign language: Attitudes, selves, and motivated learning behaviour. *Language Learning*, 58, 327-355.
- Lamb, M. (2012). A self-system perspective on young adolescents' motivation to learn English in rural and urban settings. *Language Learning*, 62, 997-1023
- Ministerio de Educación. (2016). Curriculo Lengua Extranjera Actualizado. Quito:
 Ministerio de Educación. https://educacion.gob.ec/wp
 content/uploads/downloads/2014/09/01-National-Curriculum-Guidelines-EFL-Agosto
 2016.pdf

- Ministerio de Educación. (2018). Curriculo Lengua Extranjera Actualizado. Quito:
 Ministerio de Educación. https://educacion.gob.ec/wp
 content/uploads/downloads/2014/09/01-National-Curriculum-Guidelines-EFL-Agosto
 2018.pdf
- Muñoz, C. (2008). Symmetries and asymmetries of age effects in naturalistic and instructed L2 learning. Applied Linguistics 29, 578-96
- Noels, K. (2001). New orientations in language learning motivation: Towards a model of intrinsic extrinsic, and integrative orientations and motivations. In Z. Dörnyei, & R. Schmidt (Eds.), *Motivation and second language acquisition* (Technical Report #23, pp. 43-68). Honolulu, HI: The University of Hawai'i, Second Language & Curriculum Center.
- Noom-ura, S. (2013) English-Teaching Problems in Thailand and Thai Teachers' Professional Development Needs. English Language Teaching, 6, 139-147. https://doi.org/10.5539/elt.v6n11p139
- Norton, B. (1995). Social identity, investment, and language learning. *TESOL Quarterly*, 29(1), 9–31.
- Norton, B. (2000). *Identity and language learning*: Gender, ethnicity, and educational change. Harlow, England: Longman/Pearson Education.
- Norton, B., Jones, S., & Ahimbisibwe, D. (2011). Learning about HIV/AIDS in Uganda: Digital resources and language learner identities. *Canadian Modern Language Review*, 67(4), 568–589.
- Norton, B. (2013). *Identity and language learning: Extending the conversation (2nd ed.)*. Bristol: Multilingual Matters.
- OECD (2019), PISA 2018 Results (Volume I): What Students Know and Can Do, PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/5f07c754-en.
- OECD (2019), PISA 2018 Results (Volume II): Where All Students Can Succeed, PISA, OECD Publishing, Paris, https://dx.doi.org/10.1787/b5fd1b8f-en.
- OECD (2021), PISA 2025 Foreign Language Assessment and Analytical Framework, OECD Publishing, Paris, http://www.oecd.org/pisa/foreign-language/ (accessed on 5 October 2021).
- Peirce, B. N. (1995). Social identity, investment, and language learning. *TESOL Quarterly* 29, 9-31
- Pavlenko, A., & Norton, B. (2007). Imagined communities, identity, and English language learning. In J. Cummins & C. Davison (Eds.), *International handbook of English language teaching* (Vol. 15, pp. 589-600). Springer.

- Ryan, R. & Deci, E. (2000). Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation: Classic definitions and new directions. Contemporary Educational Psychology, 25, 54-67.
- Seidlhofer, B. (2005). English as a Lingua Franca. ELT Journal, 59, 339-341. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/elt/cci064
- Schoon, I., & Parsons, S. (2002). Teenage aspirations for future careers and occupational outcomes. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 60(2), 262–288. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2001.1867
- Susilo, S., Suhatmady, B., Sunggingwati, D., Farisa, H., & Nurul Ilmi, S. (2017). The Effect of L2 Exposure Environment on Nnests' Teaching Skills and Beliefs about EFL Learning Beyond the Class. *Arab World English Journal (AWEJ)*, 8(3), 265-288. https://dx.doi.org/10.24093/awej/vol8no3.18
- Taguchi, T., Magid, M., & Papi, M. (2009). The L2 motivational self system among Japanese, Chinese and Iranian learners of English: A comparative study. In Z. Dörnyei & E. Ushioda (Eds.). *Motivation, language identity and the L2 self* (pp. 66-97). Clevedon, UK: Multilingual Matters.
- Universidad Central del Ecuador. (2022). LOS LINEAMIENTOS PARA LA TITULACIÓN EN NIVEL DE IDIOMAS

 https://repositorio.uce.edu.ec/archivos/pfmiranda/Procesosacademicos/Idiomas_/LINE
 MIENTOS TITULACIÓN DE IDIOMAS A2.2 y B1.1(1)-.pdf
- Ushioda, E. (2009). A person-in-context relational view of emergent motivation, self and identity. In Z. Dörnyei & E. Ushioda (Eds.), *Motivation, language identity and the L2 self* (pp. 215–228). Bristol, UK: Multilingual Matters.
- Yashima, T. (2002). Willingness to communicate in a second language: The Japanese EFL context. *Modern Language Journal*, 86, 54-66.
- Wiriyachitra, A. (2002). English-language teaching and learning in Thailand in this decade. *Thai TESOL Focus*, 15(1), 4-9. http://doi=10.1.1.475.4155
- Wang, B. (2009). Motivation and language learning. Asian Social Science, 5(1), 98-100.
- Wenger, E. (1998). Communities of practice: Learning, meaning, and identity. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Williams, M., & Burden, L. R. (1997). *Psychology for language teachers*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press

APPENDIX INDEX

APPENDIX A.		5	7
-------------	--	---	---

APPENDIX A: INTERVIEW GUIDE

Preguntas abiertas:

- 1. ¿Cuál es la razón más importante que te motiva a aprender inglés en la universidad? Por favor, explique su respuesta.
- 2. ¿Cómo crees que el inglés te puede ayudar en tu futuro personal o profesional?
- 3. ¿Crees que todos los estudiantes en Ecuador deberían aprender inglés? ¿Por qué?
- 4. Me podrías comentar sobre tu experiencia aprendiendo inglés. ¿En qué escuela(s) estudiaste inglés?
- 5. ¿Has viajado fuera del país? ¿Si, por cual razón?
- 6. ¿Te gustaría viajar fuera del país? Por favor, explique su respuesta.
- 7. Para tu carrera académica, ¿Crees que el inglés es importante?
- 8. En tu familia, ¿Alguien más habla o estudia inglés?
- 9. Para tu familia ¿Es importante que aprendas inglés?
- 10. Si el inglés no fuera un requisito para graduarte, ¿tomarías clases de inglés como electivas? ¿Por qué?